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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals the decision of an

Administrative Law Judge filed on May 22, 2013, finding that

the claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury on or about

July 16, 2011.  Our carefully conducted de novo review of

this claim in its entirety reveals that the claimant has

failed to meet his burden of proving a compensable injury. 

However, assuming arguendo should it be found that the

claimant has met this burden of proof, a finding which we

specifically do not find, the weight of the credible
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evidence in this claim shows that the claimant sustained a

temporary injury in the form of a single episode of heat

exhaustion on July 16, 2011, but that he has failed to prove

by medical evidence supported by objective findings that any

alleged symptoms from which he has suffered after that date

are related to his work activities, or to heat exhaustion. 

Therefore, we find that the Administrative Law Judge’s

opinion should be affirmed.

The claimant testified at the hearing before the

commission of February 26, 2013.  According to the claimant,

near the end of his shift in the early morning hours of

Saturday, July 16, 2011, he became over-heated while hanging

chickens.  The claimant later explained that his regular

shift was 4:30 p.m. to 2:50 a.m.  The claimant stated that

just prior to this event, he had been assisting with the

repair of a water pump that had broken down.  More

specifically, the claimant stated:

Yes, yes. On that day, we
started having problems. We
were having problems with a
pump, a 10-inch pump, one that
gets the water to come to the
area where the feathers from
the chickens fall. That is a
very, very hot area because
the boilers or water boilers
that are there to soften the
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feathers, and it seems like
the temperature on the outside
was 104.

The claimant later clarified that the hot

temperature was not due to the broken boiler, but rather to

the seasonal temperature outside.  The claimant stated that

the boiler area was not his normal work area.  The claimant

testified that he was in this hot environment for

approximately two hours until maintenance was able to fix

the pump.  Thereafter, the claimant stated that he returned

to “the office of live hang” where his supervisor instructed

him to help hang chicken on the line.  The claimant stated

that approximately one to two minutes into this task, his

hands “started to get very, very numb.”  The claimant

continued as follows: “Well, then I was starting to hang, my

fingers started to get crooked, very numb then here in this

muscle parts and my neck as well.”

The claimant added that his entire body “was like

a big cramp,” which rendered him unable to move.  The

claimant stated that he informed his supervisor of his

condition, and that he was instructed to go home and drink

sports drinks.  The claimant stated that this was

approximately five minutes from the end of his shift, so he
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waited to clock out, then left the plant.  Allegedly unable

to drive due to his altered gait, the claimant stated that

he eventually phoned his wife to come get him and take him

home.  

Although the claimant stated that he re-hydrated

with drinks such as Pedialyte over the weekend, his

condition only slightly improved.  When the claimant

attempted to return to work the next Monday, the claimant

stated that the moment he started hanging chickens, “my body

started feeling the temperature, hot temperature, then

everything got loose, and I started moving like this.”  The

claimant described this movement as trembling and shaking. 

The claimant returned to his supervisor, who accompanied him

to see the plant nurse.  According to the claimant, the

plant nurse “pinched him,” then instructed him to go back to

work.  Allegedly unable to return to work, the claimant

testified that he went home and scheduled an appointment

with Dr. Noonan.  More specifically, the claimant stated:

I had planned to go the next
day, Tuesday, to the doctor,
and I called Dr. Noonan. I
told him what my situation or
problem was, but they said
that I needed to wait until
Wednesday at 3:00 in the
afternoon.
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The record demonstrates that the claimant was

examined by Dr. Robert F. Noonan on July 20, 2011.  Dr.

Noonan’s report of that visit reflects as follows:

This patient is a 44 years-old
male who presents today for
evaluation of the following
issues: PT HERE FOR HEAT
EXHAUSTION. PT STATES WAS
WORKING IN THE HEAT ON FRIDAY,
7/15/11. PT STATES HAD
ASSOCIATED WEAKNESS, MYALGIA,
HEADACHES, LOSS OF ENERGY, AND
“BODY WON’T DO WHAT I WANT IT
TO DO”. C/O JOINT PAIN,
INCREASED WEAKNESS W[ITH]
REPEAT HEAT EXPOSURE. 

Dr. Noonan’s physical examination of the claimant

revealed normal results in all areas, his urinalysis was

negative, and  his laboratory work returned normal.  The

claimant was seen in follow-up by Dr. Noonan on July 26,

2011.  Although the claimant’s physical examination was once

again normal in all respects, Dr. Noonan referred the

claimant for a CT scan of his brain due to his continuing

complaints.  According to Dr. Noonan’s follow-up report of

August 3, 2011, the claimant’s CT scan was negative for

brain abnormalities, malformations, or acute pathology.  Dr.

Noonan referred the claimant for a neurological consult with

Dr. Keith Schluterman.  In his detailed report of that
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evaluation dated August 25, 2011, Dr. Schluterman stated, in

part, as follows:

INITIAL HISTORY:
Mr. Coronado presents as a
referral for dizziness. Last
month on the 15th, he started
to sweat a lot at work. He
works hanging chickens and was
overheated. After this, he
started to work again and his
hands began to cramp in the
fingers. Then the whole body
(legs, ribs) had cramps. This
was weak in the thighs and
affected his walking. By the
time he got to the parking
lot, he could hardly move his
left hand from being flexed
and cramped. He then got a
muscle cramp in his right leg
and could not drive. He called
his wife to come get him. They
thought that he was probably
dehydrated, so they had him go
home and eat salt and drink
water. He drank something
different the next day (cannot
remember the name). He did not
work the next day because he
was off the next couple of
days. On Monday, he felt the
same thing happen as he
started getting hot. He was
dizzy, nauseated, and cramping
again. They took him to the
nurses station and she told
him he looked fine. However,
he felt as though he was going
to pass out. He went home and
the next day he tried to call
his doctor. They saw him the
following day and he had a
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urine test and bloodwork. They
diagnosed heat exhaustion.

Dr. Schluterman listed the claimant’s reported

symptoms as follows:

- 4 weeks ago, his left side
feels numb and he has a bad
headache. This is still
present now.
- Actually, he now thinks that
his right side is also
starting to feel numb.
- He thinks that the left leg
is not moving quickly enough
and his left arm feels “heavy
like a piece of metal hanging
there.”
- Sometimes the left middle
finger is painful and crooked
and awakens him at night.
- His mouth is “too dry”
- He is nauseated
- He feels as though he is
“drunk and some kinds (sic) of
confused”
- he can lose train of thought
momentarily also.
- when he is asleep, he is
drooling a lot on his pillow.
- Sometimes his jaw hurts on
the left and clenched, causing
his teeth to hurt.
- He is still having cramps in
his legs (almost cramps, but
not quite).
- His ears feel big sometimes
- His left head feels like he
has a tornado in it at times.
- He has some ringing in his
ears sometimes.
- he had some left chest pains
a month ago, but that has
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stooped.
- The left foot feels like it
is on fire.
- His left knee sometimes
hurts.
- His shoulders feel tired and
painful at times.
- His neck feels sore
sometimes.
- His head feels heavy at
times and he “wants to hold
it”
- The left leg will jerk
sometimes when he lies down to
seep at night. 

After a completely normal physical examination of

the claimant, Dr. Shluterman concluded as follows:

Mr. Coronado presents for
evaluation of too numerous to
list symptoms. Thes[e] began
following and (sic) event of
severe over heating while
working hanging chickens in
mid-July. He had profuse
sweating initially, followed
by severe cramping of all
extremities. Subsequently,
that cramping has improved but
he has a plethora of symptoms
listed above including
headaches, left-sided
heaviness, confusion, and
ataxia. His CT head is normal
and his neurological
examination today is really
unremarkable/nonfocal. There
is not evidence of a myopathy,
polyneuropathy, intracranial
hemorrhage, increased
intracranial pressure, or
myelopathy. Reportedly his lab
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work was ok, but we do not
have any of these results
forwarded with his referral.
The tentative diagnosis is of
a heat stroke. We will begin
neuroimaging with the MRI
brain and will check EEG to
evaluate for complex partial
seizures to cause his
momentary lapses of awareness
and comprehension. i (sic) do
not recognize a medication to
help him with his array of
[s]ymptoms that would not
exacerbate others of them. It
may be that the only factor
influencing his recovery will
be time.

An MRI of the claimant’s brain conducted on August

26, 2011, revealed no acute intracranial abnormality. 

Likewise, an EEG report dated September 16, 2011, revealed

the following:

There is a very normal
electroencephalogram in the
awake and drowsy state.
Specifically, there were no
epileptiform discharges,
electrographic seizures, or
latcralizing findings. There
was no indication of
underlying brain wave
irregularity on this study. 

In a follow-up letter to Dr. Noonan dated

September 19, 2011, Dr. Schluterman stated:

His neurological examination,
CT head, MRI brain, and EEG
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are now all normal. I do not
find evidence of
neuropathology at this time
that would prohibit his return
to work. If he is still having
symptoms, then a gradual
return to full activity would
be favored.  

In a letter to the claimant dated September 19,

2011, Dr. Schluterman stated:

I have reviewed your MRI and
your EEG (Brainwaves). Both of
these tests are very normal. I
find no evidence of strokes,
brain damage, seizures, or
other brain injury at this
time. 
From my perspective as a
neurologist, I believe you can
be released to begin work
again now. I hope this letter
finds you well and improving.
I was not able to reach you by
telephone. 

In a Disability Determination For Social Security

Administration report dated December 27, 2011, Don Ott, Psy.

D., reported as follows:

There was no overt evidence of
organic impairment. No current
substance abuse or dependence
was reported. He reported a
head injury in July 2011 but
there was apparently no
conclusive diagnosis. Most of
the symptoms he reported were
physical. Antidepressant
medication has been prescribed
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for the past year without
referral for appropriate
mental health diagnosis or
treatment. He described his
mood as depressed and
irritable. He sleeps
excessively. He is obese. He
looked concerned and somber.
His speech was pressured at
first. His cognitive processes
were marginal, but that may
have been confounded by
English being his second
language. He seemed confused,
distracted, and had trouble
retrieving the English words
to express himself at times.
He seemed to have an
exaggerated perception of his
limitations since there was no
conclusive diagnosis after he
hit his head five months ago.
His history, symptoms, and
presentation do not indicate a
serious, diagnosable mental or
emotional disorder other than
adjustment disorder based on
loss of employment. Cognitive
disorder from the head injury
should be ruled out.
Psychotropic medication should
have been suspended if he
suffered a concussion or
serious brain injury.

The claimant presented to the UAMS PRI Walker

Family Clinic on February 29, 2012.  He was evaluated there

by Dr. Laura J. Conley, who reported as follows:

Chief Complaint
“The doctors could not find a
diagnosis for my problems” 
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History of Present Illness
Raul Coronado is a 45 years
old, married, [H]ispanic male
with no PPHx who was worked in
today for MD diagnostic
evaluation. For the past 8
months, he has developed a
myriad of somatic complaints
for which his physicians have
been unable to find a cause.
He is forgetful, has
occasional visual changes,
muscle pain - specifically
left sided, feels like “I have
a metal rod down my arm.” He
also has some tingling pains
on that side. He has developed
jerking movements as well,
mostly head and left
feet/hands. A CT scan, MRI,
and EEG were unremarkable. He
did have a head injury on July
15th, was hit on the right
occiput, went to the hospital
and was [diagnosed] with heat
exhaustion at the Clarksville
hospital although he states
that his doctors there felt
his [symptoms] were not fully
consistent with this
[diagnosis]. He did lose
consciousness, has little
recall of events afterwards.
Physical [symptoms] started
approx one week after
[diagnosis] of heat
exhaustion. He was also very
anxious, was started on paxil,
zoloft, lisinopril, etodolac,
nitroglycerin prn, and
docusate. He was given
fluphenazine (just made him
sleep 24 hours) and clonazepam
as well (which helped a little
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but “just because it keeps me
out of reality”), but he is
not taking these now. Was
tried on gabapentin but it
made him feel worse. Prior to
July, he cannot recall ever
having problems with anxiety,
states that he was always a
happy person, has a great
marriage/wife/children. States
that “everything has been fine
with me until that day.”
Previously he was very mild,
never irritable, but now he
angers easily, feels
constantly on edge. He varies
between oversleeping and not
sleeping much depending on the
medications he has taken. He
does feel zoloft has helped
some with anxiety but does not
feel that the medication lasts
throughout the day, has been
using it more on a prn basis.
States that his jerking
movements are worse if he has
gone for more than 12 hours
without taking it.

With regard to past issues with drug or alcohol

use, Dr. Conley noted, “Prior to July 15th was drinking a 30

pack of beer over 2 weeks, does have a [history] of one DWI,

but has not used etoh (sic) in 8 months.”   Further, Dr.

Conley noted that the claimant could not recall having been

evaluated by a neurologist.  Dr. Conley diagnosed the

claimant with an “unspecified episodic mood disorder” and

unspecified history of head injury, for which she adjusted
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his medications. 

Dr. Conley continued to manage the claimant’s

medications for symptoms that allegedly grew worse.  On July

19, 2012, the claimant underwent a neurologic evaluation at

the UAMS Neurology Center with Dr. Lee Archer.  In his

report of that evaluation, Dr. Archer noted that the

claimant reported symptoms to include dizziness, facial

pain, imbalance, and frequent spells of losing “awareness,”

although he denied a complete loss of consciousness.  In

addition, Dr. Archer noted that the claimant reported that

his symptoms were triggered by “an incident at work where he

bumped his head on a protruding metal.”  The claimant denied

loss of consciousness as a result of that event.  The

claimant also reported to Dr. Archer that heat exhaustion

had been suspected by his doctors at the time.  Dr. Archer

stated that the claimant’s physical examination was normal,

except for a “few episodes” of “sudden shock like jerks of

either extremities” during evaluation with intermittent

facial grimacing.  Dr. Archer diagnosed the claimant with

“unspecified episodic mood disorder,” and he added that the

claimant’s daily paroxysms could be “complex partial

seizures, tics, myoclonus, non-organic basis.”  Dr. Archer
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prescribed inpatient VEEG monitoring.

In a letter to Dr. Noonan dated July 19, 2012, Dr.

Archer stated, in part, as follows:

I had the pleasure of seeing
Raul Coronado today with two
of his sons for multiple
complaints that started about
a year ago after a head injury
at work. He was not knocked
unconscious, but a few days
later multiple symptoms
started occurring, such as
myoclonic jerking, and a
tremor. He also began having
episodes of loss of
consciousness, prompting
multiple efforts at testing.
He also describes a lot of
anxiety, and currently he is
taking Paxil, sertraline,
clonazepam, and Depakote. This
seems to help him feel better,
as he also has a lot of pain
associated with his symptoms.
He has worker’s (sic)
compensation claim and
disability claims pending. He
has with him records from
evaluation by Dr. Schluterman,
neurologist, Conway, that
revealed normal MRI and EEG. 

Dr. Archer concluded this letter by reiterating

that the claimant had an “expression, indicating he is in

constant pain” upon physical examination with myoclonic

jerking in different extremities.  Dr. Archer added,

however, that it was difficult to tell if these symptoms
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were voluntary.  Dr. Archer recommended that the claimant be

admitted to the hospital for an EEG in order to make a

definite diagnosis.  In addition, he stated that he believed

the claimant was suffering from a conversion disorder.  

On August 28, 2012, the claimant underwent a 24

hour, EEG/CCTV study at UAMS.  According to the report of

that study, the claimant reported three habitual clinical

events, each of which resulted in normal findings with

regard to recorded EEG changes.  These events included pain

in both extremities, worse on the left; difficulty moving

his left arm; and, pain in the left side of his face.  Dr.

Al-Lahham monitored this testing, with attending physician,

Dr. Bashir Shihabuddin signing off on the report.  The

clinical interpretation of this study was reportedly as

follows:

During one day of continuous
video EEG monitoring this
study recorded three habitual
clinical events. These were
characterized by left sided
pain lasting for prolonged
duration, sometimes for over
an hour. This pain involved
his left arm, left shoulder,
left side of the chest, left
leg and at times the left side
of his face. This pain was
described as “electrical”.
During these events he would
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avoid moving his left side.
The concomitant EEG during
these events did not show any
EEG changes from baseline
activity. By both clinical and
EEG characteristics these
events are nonepileptic in
nature. Of note is that
although simple partial
seizures are often not
associated with scalp EEG
changes, the very prolonged
duration of these events
disfavor such a diagnosis
greatly. The prolonged EEG
recording was normal and did
not provide support for a
concomitant diagnosis of
epilepsy.

The record reflects that when the claimant failed

to return to work or to provide appropriate medical

documents as instructed in a letter from the respondent-

employer dated December 13, 2011, his employment was

terminated.  Further, contained within Progress Notes as

recorded by Mary Koch, a registered nurse employed by the

respondent-employer, Dr. Kuykendall indicated in a clinic

report of on or about September 20, 2011, that the

claimant’s symptoms were consistent with the side effects of

taking increasing dosages of Celexa.  We note that a medical

report from Dr. Kuykendall dated September 20, 2011,

reflects only that the doctor assessed the claimant with
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neuropathy, which he opined was not work-related.  According

to Ms. Koch’s testimony before the commission, however, the

claimant, whom she had accompanied to his appointment with

Dr. Kuykendall, had requested that she type a statement

summarizing what the doctor had told him in order to avoid

miscommunication due to his language barrier.  This typed

statement, which is contained within the record, reflects,

in part, as follows:

The w/c doc [Dr. Kuykendall]
went over all the blood test
results, UA. And Ct scan. He
stated that the results of all
of these test[s] showed no
evidence of a heat related
illness. All testing done at
the time of his first
complaints of July 20th were
completely within normal
limits. 

Ark. Code. Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Supp. 2009)

defines a compensable injury as:

[a]n accidental injury causing
internal or external physical
harm to the body... arising
out of and in the course of
employment and which requires
medical services or results in
disability or death. An injury
is “accidental” only if it is
caused by a specific incident
and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence[.]
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A compensable injury must be established by

medical evidence supported by objective findings. Ark. Code.

Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(D).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the claimant. Ark. Code. Ann. § 11-9-102(16).

The claimant has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence the compensability of his

claim.  Jordan v. Tyson Foods, 51 Ark. App. 911 S.W.2d 593

(1995); Kuhn v. Majestic Hotel, 50 Ark. App. 23, 899 S.W.2d

845 (1995).  For the claimant to establish a compensable

injury as a result of a specific incident which is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence, the following

requirements of Ark. Code. Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(A)(Supp.

2005), must be established: (1) proof by a preponderance of

the evidence of an injury arising out of and in the course

of employment; (2) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury caused internal or external physical harm to

the body which required medical services or resulted in a

disability or death; (3) medical evidence supported by

objective findings, as defined in Ark. Code. Ann. § 11-9-

102(16), establishing the injury; and (4) proof by a

preponderance of the evidence that the injury was caused by
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a specific incident and is identifiable by time and place of

occurrence.  See also, Ark. Code. Ann. § 11-9-

103(4)(E)(i)(Supp. 2005); Freeman v. ConAgra Frozen Foods,

344 Ark. 296, 40 S.W.3d 760 (2001); Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v.

Westbrook, 77 Ark. App. 167, 72 S.W.3d 889 (2002).  If the

claimant fails to establish by a preponderance of the

evidence any of the requirements for establishing the

compensability of a claim, compensation must be denied. 

Mikel v. Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126,

938 S.W.2d 876 (1997); see also, Reed v. ConAgra Frozen

Foods, Full Commission Opinion, February 2, 1995 (Claim No.

E317744).  Medical opinions addressing compensability must

be stated within a reasonable degree of medical certainty. 

Crudup v. Regal Ware, Inc., 341 Ark. 804, 20 S.W.3d 900

(2000).

It is undisputed that the claimant reportedly

became over-heated at work on the morning of July 16, 2011. 

According to the claimant, he had just come from the boiler

room area and had started hanging chickens when, by his

description, his entire body started cramping, beginning

with this hands.  The claimant testified that he hydrated

over the weekend, but when he attempted to return to work
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the following Monday, his symptoms started again.  

On July 20, 2011, the claimant sought medical

treatment for his alleged symptoms with Dr. Noonan.  Dr.

Noonan’s report of that visit reflects that the claimant’s

physical examination was normal in every aspect, including

the results of his blood work.  Nonetheless, Dr. Noonan

eventually referred the claimant to Dr. Schluterman for a

neurological evaluation.  In his detailed report of that

evaluation dated August 25, 2011, Dr. Schluterman stated

that the claimant reported to him having become over-heated

while hanging chickens at work on July 15, 2011.  The

claimant further reported that he had been experiencing a

plethora of symptoms since then.  In fact, Dr. Schluterman

stated that the claimant’s symptoms were too numerous to

list.  Notwithstanding his myriad of physical complaints,

the claimant’s physical examination was normal on that date,

his neurological examination was unremarkable, and his CT

head scan was normal with no signs of myopathy,

polyneuropathy, intracranial hemorrhage, increased

intracranial pressure, or myelopathy.  Therefore, Dr.

Schluterman gave the claimant a “tentative” diagnosis of

heat stroke, and referred him for additional diagnostic
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studies.

An MRI of the claimant’s brain conducted on August

26, 2011, revealed no acute intracranial abnormality. 

Likewise, an EEG report dated September 16, 2011, revealed a

“very” normal electroencephalogram with no evidence of

epileptiform discharges, electrographic seizures, or

latcralizing findings.  In addition, there was no indication

of underlying brain wave irregularity on this study.  In

follow-up letters to Dr. Noonan and the claimant dated

September 19, 2011, Dr. Schluterman verified, among other

things, that the claimant’s neurological examination, CT

head, brain MRI, and EEG were all normal; he found no

evidence of neuropathology to include strokes, brain damage,

seizures, or other brain injury; and, he opined that the

claimant could return to work.

In late December, 2011, however, documentation

from the Social Security Administration reflects that the

claimant reported having sustained a head injury in July of

2011.  We note that this is the first reported mention of an

alleged head injury contained within the record.  Likewise,

when the claimant presented to Dr. Conley in February of

2012, he reported to her that on July 15, 2011, he “was hit
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on the right occiput,” he went to the hospital, and he was

diagnosed with heat exhaustion.  In addition, the claimant

reported to Dr. Conley that he had lost consciousness and

that he had little recall of events afterwards.  However,

when the claimant subsequently presented to Dr. Archer for a

neurological examination, Dr. Archer stated that the

claimant was being seen for “multiple complaints that

started about a year ago after a head injury at work.” 

Furthermore, Dr. Archer stated that the claimant was not

knocked unconscious.  Dr. Archer concluded that although the

claimant displayed an expression of constant pain with

myoclonic jerking in different extremities, he could not

determine if these symptoms were voluntary.  Dr. Archer

further concluded that the claimant was suffering from a

conversion disorder.  In order to make a definite diagnosis,

however, he sent the claimant for a 24 hour EEG/CCTV study. 

Although the claimant reported three separate episodes of

left-sided pain of prolonged duration, the claimant’s

concomitant EEG during these events did not show any EEG

changes from baseline activity.  Therefore, by both clinical

and EEG characteristics, these events were characterized as

nonepileptic in nature.  In addition, the  prolonged
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duration of these events disfavored a diagnosis of simple

partial seizures.  In conclusion, the claimant’s normal EEG

recording failed to support a concomitant diagnosis of

epilepsy.

Although the claimant initially reported heat-

stroke-related symptoms that allegedly resulted from his

work activities on or about July 16, 2011, the record is

devoid of medical evidence supported by objective findings

to substantiate such an injury.  Beginning with Dr. Noonan’s

medical report of July 20, 2011, each and every medical

report of record reflects not only normal physical

examinations, but normal diagnostic studies, to include

MRI’s, CT scans, EEG studies, and lab work.  Furthermore,

according to Ms. Koch, whose testimony we find credible, the

plant doctor, Dr. Kuykendall, opined that in view of the

claimant’s normal examinations and diagnostic testing, the

claimant’s symptoms were consistent with the side effects of

Celexa, which the claimant’s PCP had increased on July 16,

2011.  While we recognize that the claimant’s treating

physicians, other than Kuykendall, worked from a premise

that the claimant had suffered a heat-related incident on

July 16, 2011, we note that this assumption was based upon
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the claimant’s reported history of events.  We further note

that the claimant’s version of events changed over the

course of his medical treatment from a case of simple heat

exhaustion to a head injury.  There is no documented

evidence that the claimant sustained a head injury on July

16, 2011.  Further, a medical opinion based solely upon

claimant’s history and own subjective belief that a medical

condition is related to a compensable injury is not a

substitute for credible evidence.  Brewer v. Paragould

Housing Authority, Full Commission Opinion, January 22, 1996

(Claim No. E417617).  The Commission is not bound by a

doctor’s opinion which is based largely on facts related to

him by claimant where there is no sufficient independent

knowledge upon which to corroborate the claimant’s claim. 

Roberts v. Leo-Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d

402 (1983).  Moreover, the Commission need not base a

decision on how the medical profession may characterize a

given condition, but rather primarily on factors germane to

the purposes of the Workers’ Compensation Law.  Weldon v.

Pierce Bros. Constr., 54 Ark. App. 344, 925 S.W.2d 179

(1996).

The claimant, whose burden it is to prove
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compensability, failed to produce a single witness,

document, or other evidence to substantiate that he suffered

a heat stroke in the early morning hours of July 16, 2011,

much less a head injury.  Further, none of the diagnostic

tests that the claimant has undergone in relation to this

alleged incident have shown any objective findings

whatsoever of injury in the way of heat stroke, head injury,

epilepsy, or other conditions.  In fact, despite the

claimant’s long list of reported symptoms, there are no

objective medical findings to substantiate that the claimant

suffers from anything other than perhaps a conversion

disorder, all of his symptoms having been repeatedly

diagnosed as “etiology unknown” or somatic.  Should it be

assumed for the sake of argument only that the claimant did

become overheated on the morning of July 16, 2011, which

resulted in certain temporary, heat-related symptoms, the

claimant has provided nothing other than his own self-

serving testimony by which to prove that this single episode

of heat exhaustion has led to his alleged, ongoing symptoms,

none of which have been substantiated by objective medical

findings.  Because the claimant has failed to provide

medical evidence supported by objective findings that he

sustained a physical injury on July 16, 2011, as a result of
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becoming over heated, the claimant has failed to prove

compensability of his claim.  Further, even if it were found

that the claimant suffered from a single episode of heat

exhaustion on that date, a finding which we specifically do

not make, he has failed to provide any objective medical

evidence that his alleged ongoing symptoms are the result of

that single episode or of any work-related activity, for

that matter.  

Therefore, we find that the claimant has failed to

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury on July 16, 2011, or that any symptoms

from which he may suffer since that time are related to his

employment.  Accordingly, the decision of the Administrative

Law Judge is affirmed and compensability denied. 

                               
                         A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                
               KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.
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DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I must respectfully dissent from the majority opinion. 

The pro se claimant sought benefits for a heat-related

injury which occurred on July 15, 2011.  The majority

found that there was no medical evidence to support a

finding that the claimant had sustained injuries as the

result of his heat exhaustion in July 2011.  The

claimant had some grasp of English, and at the urging of

a prior Administrative Law Judge, he used an interpreter

at the hearing.

For the claimant to establish a compensable

injury as a result of a specific incident, the following

requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002), must be established: (1) proof by a preponderance

of the evidence of an injury arising out of and in the

course of employment; (2) proof by a preponderance of

the evidence that the injury caused internal or external

physical harm to the body which required medical

services or resulted in disability or death; (3) medical

evidence supported by objective findings, as defined in

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing the

injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence
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that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938

S.W.2d 876 (1997).

Mr. Coronado stated that he became severely

overheated while working his 2:20 p.m. to 12:50 a.m.

shift on July 15-16, 2011.  He had worked in a boiler

room for two hours, where the temperature was 104

degrees, and when he began hanging chickens, he

experienced severe cramping and weakness.  He reported

this to his supervisor.  His supervisor did not testify,

as he no longer worked for Tyson.  The claimant later

recalled that he also bumped his head on July 16, 2011. 

The claimant continued to suffer symptoms over the

weekend, and when he returned to work on Monday, he had

a spike in symptoms when exposed to heat again.  He left

work that day.  He saw his physician at the first

available appointment on Wednesday, July 20, 2011 for

heat exhaustion at work on July 15, 2011.  He reported

associated weakness, myalgia, headaches, loss of energy,

and that his “body won’t do what I want it to do.”  He

also had joint pain and increased weakness with repeated

exposure to heat.  He did not have the symptoms before
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he went to work on July 15, 2011.  He was to follow-up

in one week and to avoid the heat.  He underwent some

laboratory work which came back normal.  The claimant

consistently reported that he experienced heat

exhaustion during his shift which began on July 15,

2011.  I find that the claimant has proven that he

sustained an injury, identifiable by time and place of

occurrence, which arose out of and in the course of his

employment.

The claimant reported his heat exhaustion to

his supervisor immediately on July 16, 2011.  The

claimant reported to Mary Koch in the nurses’ station

the relationship between becoming overheated on July 16,

2011 and his problems after that date.  She made him an

appointment with Dr. Kuykendall.  He completed some

workers’ compensation paperwork after that.  Later, he

filed for Social Security Disability benefits, when he

realized that he was not going to get better.  He

testified that he had problems with the left side of his

body, including heaviness, weakness, pain, dizziness,

forgetfulness, and impaired vision.  Cold temperatures

gave him an unpleasant nerve sensation, and temperatures

over 70 degrees caused him dizziness, pain and
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shakiness.  He had tics and spasms in his hands and

feet.  His sleep was disturbed.  He consistently related

his ongoing symptoms to the heat exhaustion.  While his

physicians have not yet found a diagnosis other than

heat stroke and neuropathy, the fact remains that the

claimant did not have these symptoms until he had the

heat exhaustion. 

Mary Koch, who worked in the nurses’ station,

testified that Dr. Kuykendall related the claimant’s

problem to his use of the prescription medication,

Celexa.  She stated that the increase in his Celexa

prescription had coincided with an increase in his

symptoms.  She also stated that she prepared a statement

to that effect for the claimant to share with his

primary care physician.  Interestingly, Dr. Kuykendall’s

record of his evaluation of the claimant makes no

reference whatsoever of this conclusion.  Absent Mary

Koch’s testimony and her statement, there would be no

evidence suggesting a connection between his symptoms

and the medication.  Because she testified as to what

Dr. Kuykendall said, without a medical record to

correlate her testimony and without the testimony of the

doctor and without the claimant’s opportunity to cross-
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examine the doctor, her testimony as to the side effects

of Celexa is inadmissible hearsay, which I will not

consider.

Furthermore, Mary Koch’s opinion is undermined

by the fact that the record contains no suggestion by

any physician that the claimant was suffering from the

side effects of his medication.  Certainly, this would

have been a more cost-effective solution that CT scans,

EEGs, neurology consultations and the other extensive

care that the claimant received.  Also, her statement

concerning the side effects of Celexa is not

corroborated or substantiated in any way.  I am not

inclined to credit the unsubstantiated opinion of a

plant nurse over the myriad of doctors’ reports in this

claim.

The record shows that, in 2010, Mr. Coronado

had some depressive symptoms for which he was treated

first with Zoloft (Sertraline).  By July 2011, he was

taking 20 milligrams of Celexa (Citalopram) daily.  On

July 26, 2011, his Celexa prescription remained 20

milligrams.  on September 20, 2011, he was taking 40

milligrams of Celexa at that time.  On December 27,

2011, the claimant underwent an evaluation for Social
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Security purposes, at which time it was noted that the

claimant was taking 20 milligrams of Celexa.  The

claimant also saw Dr. Conley in April 2012, who noted

that the claimant was taking Paxil (Paroxetine) and 25

milligrams of Sertraline.  He was not taking Celexa at

that time.  She adjusted his prescriptions by stopping

his Paxil and optimizing his Sertraline.  In July and

August 2012, he was still taking Sertraline and not

Celexa.  The claimant did not experience a lessening of

his symptoms between December 2011 and August 2012,

during which time he had been off of Celexa for at least

five, if not more, months.  Thus, the suggestion by Mary

Koch that the claimant’s symptoms were caused by Celexa

is disproved. 

The claimant was not experiencing these

symptoms prior to July 15-16, 2011, but after having

heat exhaustion at work, these symptoms arose and

worsened.  I find that the claimant proved that the

injury caused internal or external physical harm to the

body which required medical services or resulted in

disability or death.

The medical evidence substantiating the injury

includes the observations of Dr. Noonan, Dr. Conley, Dr.
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Jacob, Dr. Archer, Dr. Schluterman and Dr. Ott, which

caused them to conduct evaluations and examinations,

including CT scans and EEGs.  A video EEG was done on

August 27, 2012, during which time seizures which were

not epileptic in nature, were observed.  Spasms were

also observed, and he was directed to continue taking

Cyclobenzaprine, which is a muscle relaxer.  Thus, the

claimant has presented objective evidence of injury to

support the medical evidence.

I find, contrary to the majority, that the

claimant has proven that he sustained a compensable

injury in the early hours of July 16, 2011, which caused

the symptoms described above, and for which he required

the medical treatment of record.  The respondents should

be responsible for the medical treatment of record and

continued reasonable and necessary care directed by Dr.

Noonan.

For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion.

                                
                         PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


